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SOLANO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT
GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, August 16, 2006, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Jerry R. Wilkerson, President. 

2. 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Wilkerson led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America. 

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:

Jerry R. Wilkerson, President

Pam Keith, Vice President

James M. Claffey

Denis Honeychurch, J.D.

Phil McCaffrey

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Lillian Nelson, Student Trustee
Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary

Members Absent:

Vacancy – Trustee Area #3

Others Present:

Mazie Brewington, Vice President, Administrative & Business Services

Marjorie Carson, Ed.D., Interim Vice President, Academic Affairs 

Richard Christensen, Ed.D., Director, Human Resources
Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services 

Pat Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent/President and Governing Board 
4. 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Claffey for approval of the agenda. The motion passed unanimously. 

5. 
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

There were no comments from members of the public. 

6.
REPORTS
(a)
Superintendent

Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo reported that:

· there was a very successful Relay for Life event  on August 5 and 6 hosted by Solano Community College!  Dr. Perfumo extended heartfelt thanks to Sally Bailey and Sheryl Scott, team captains for Solano College, and all employees who participated. Dr. Perfumo also expressed appreciation to Trustees Honeychurch and McCaffrey for their participation and help in raising money to find a cure. Over 5,000 community members came onto our campus to participate.  Dr. Perfumo asked Vice President Brewington to especially thank staff members from the Facilities Department for their tremendous help with the event and assistance provided to those with special needs. 

· Vice President Mazie Brewington is one of five women selected to be a Grand Marshall in the Veterans’ Day Parade on November 11 in downtown Fairfield.  Vice President Brewington was honored with a round of applause by those present.
· Dr. Perfumo was interviewed by COMSTOCK’S Magazine regarding our Vision 2020 Plan, and the article will be carried in their November issue.

· on Tuesday, August 8,  as a member of the Travis Community Consortium (TCC), she attended the Arrival and Dedication of Travis’ first C-17 “The Spirit of Solano” at Travis AFB.

· on Thursday, August 10, she attended the Solano EDC Executive Board Meeting, which included planning for Congressman George Miller’s Breakfast Forum on Higher Education to be held Tuesday, August 22, at 7:30 a.m., at the Officers’ Club on Mare Island.  (Dr. Perfumo will be a speaker).  President Wilkerson and Trustee Ubalde will also attend.

· on Friday, August 11,  a “Mechatronics” meeting with college staff, including Dr. Carsen, Bob Johnson and the Solano EDC was held to explore a possible new certificate program in our Career Technical Division.

· on Monday, August 14, a New Faculty and Staff Orientation Day was held for many new employees with lots of diversity coming into our staff.
· on Tuesday, August 15, College Preview Day for new and potentially new students and parents. All our new banners in four languages were up throughout the campus.  (An illustration was provided in the last President’s Report.)  Gerry Fisher expounded upon the new Preview Day event estimating that approximately 250-300 students participated.  An evaluation will be done to determine what can be done better for the next Preview Day.  Vice President Fisher thanked all staff who helped organize the event.  Student Trustee Nelson and ASSC President Shawn Bee participated on a panel to answer questions and address points of interests for future students.   
· on Wednesday, August 16, a teleconference was held with County Administrator Mike Johnson and Board of Supervisors’ Chair John Vasquez on our Sister City Project with Ji’an, China,  to plan for an April visit to include faculty member Ron Zak, coordinator for our Study Abroad program. The Foundation for the Sister City Project will raise money for expenses incurred for the visit.  
· required Flex Day will be held tomorrow, August 17.  Dr. Perfumo will give the “State of the College” address at 9:00 a.m. in the theatre.  Board President Wilkerson, Trustee Honeychurch and Trustee Ubalde indicated that they were planning to attend.  
· August 21 is the first day of classes for the Fall Semester and growth is slightly down.  August 21 is also the day for a Bond Pricing Conference Call for Series B Bonds at 

12:30 p.m., P.S.T.
· Tuesday, August 29, 2:00-4:00 p.m. has been reserved for a Welcome Reception for the new Vice Presidents.  Board members are invited to attend.

· a special Board Budget Workshop will be held on Wednesday, August 30, 2006, 
at 7:00 p.m., in the Board Room.

· the Solano County School Boards Association dinner meeting will be held on Thursday, August 31, with the focus being on “Your Media Profile as a Board Member.” Interested Board members were asked to RSVP attendance to Pat Cordry.

· an appointment of a Board or Staff person to the Solano Transportation Authority (STA) Community Task Force on safe routes to schools is needed by September.  After brief discussion, it was determined that Vice President Brewington would represent the District.  
· In response to a Board member’s question regarding the cost of Dr. Andreea Serban’s contract with the District, the amount of  $10,800 was approved at the June 7, 2006 Governing Board Meeting.
· Bond Update
Scott Colt, Kitchell CEM, Program Manager, reported that:

--in response to Vice President Keith’s request at the last Board meeting to have someone monitor Measure G projects who would be sensitive beyond the required ADA mandates, Mr. Colt stated that Ted Harding, retired Special Services counselor, has indicated that he could serve as a resource. Mr. Colt advised the Board that he has contacted Sally Swanson and Associates about assisting SCC.  He pointed out that Sally Swanson and Associates served as a consultant to the Division of the State Architect to help set up the state Americans with Disabilities Act plan check process.  He stated that there are other consultants who can be contacted.  
--there are four construction projects underway and on schedule. Today, the first-floor concrete slab was poured at the Vallejo Center project for the lecture hall and multi-purpose classroom. Next week, it is expected that the first-floor concrete slab will be poured for the two-story building. 
--Building 400 has been transformed as the project is well underway with foundation excavations and materials for reinforcing being delivered onsite. There was a relocation of an unforeseen 10-inch diameter transit to irrigation line across the site from the annex building.  
--regarding the Hydronics project, new sidewalks will be poured this coming weekend mostly around Building 100.  At this point, new fencing has been erected as the crew will begin work to start the last trench.  

Board President Wilkerson pointed out a typographical error to the name of the District on the cover sheet of the Bond Update.  
Trustee Ubalde asked about the design for the Vacaville Center.  Mr. Colt indicated that we are in the later stages of master planning for the Vacaville Center. The architect is currently doing the schematic design of Phase I of the project. We are in the process of getting an aerial survey and on-the-ground survey so they can put the schematic design on the Phase I Project. Trustee Ubalde also asked if there were enough funds for the Center to which Mr. Colt indicated that there is an adequate budget at this time for the Vacaville Center.  
7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent/President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of August 2, 2006 
Human Resources

(b)
Employment 2006-07; Request for Reduced Workload
Administrative and Business Services
(c)
Warrant Listing

(d)
Construction Change Order Approval for Alten Construction, Inc. – Bid No. 05-002
Academic Affairs

(e)
Workforce Investment Act Funds for Associate Degree Nursing (RN) Programs – Center for Nursing Expansions/Innovation Grant #05-0109
(f)
2006-07 Application for Child Care Food Program Continuance

(g)
2005-06 Local Agreement Amendment for Child Development Contract CPKR-5733
Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Vice President Keith for approval of the Consent Agenda. The motion passed unanimously. 
8.
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda. 

9.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS 
Administrative & Business Services 
(a)
Design Services for Building 1800A Modernization 
Frank W. Kitchen, Director of Facilities, presented this item to the Board highlighting services involved in the modernization including demolition and replacement of the existing HVAC (Heating/Ventilation/Air Conditioning) equipment and roofing materials; conversion of existing constant volume re-heat HVAC system to a Variable Air Volume re-heat system, removal of existing floor materials and ceiling tiles, replacement of finishes for walls and ceiling tiles including painting of walls and ceilings as required.  The project also provides new high and low voltage systems, including a new fire alarm tied to the currently installed system, installation of a new public address and phone system, upgrading existing interior lighting and meeting ADA compliance by creating a barrier-free environment for accessibility. 
Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey to approve an architectural agreement for TLCD Architecture, Inc. to provide design services for the modernization of Building 1800A. The motion passed unanimously. 

Academic Affairs

(b)
Economic and Workforce Development Enrollment Growth for Associate Degree Nursing (RN) Programs Grant #06-116-060
Dr. Perfumo thanked Fran Brown, Dean of Health Occupations, for her leadership and getting out there to raise every penny she can to expand our Nursing Program which has a waiting list of over 400 students.  
Fran Brown, Dean of Health Occupations, presented this item to the Board requesting approval to accept a grant from the Chancellor’s Office of the California Community Colleges to fund ten additional registered nursing students to be enrolled in fall 2006. The term of this grant shall be from July 1, 2006 to August 31, 2008 and the total amount payable shall not exceed $114,284.00. Dean Brown stated that this grant will allow us to now have twice yearly admissions into the program and will be more cost effective for the District. 

Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of Associate Degree Nursing (RN) Programs Grant #06-116-060. The motion passed unanimously. 
10.
ANNOUNCEMENTS
Dr. Perfumo reported that the Board’s Audit Committee met prior to the Board meeting and noted that there will be a report coming back to the full Board at the next regular Board meeting.  
11.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

Trustee McCaffrey inquired about a student storage trailer being tipped over or moved behind Building 1400 while some trenching was taking place.  He asked for more information about the matter and asked if there had been any damage.   ASSC President Shawn Bee stated that the trailer had been turned on its side, there was some furniture inside and students have not had a chance to look inside the trailer as yet.  Board President Wilkerson requested that an inventory be done to determine if any damage occurred and for the Board to be advised.  Dr. Perfumo will have Vice President Fisher research the matter to advise the Board.  

Trustee Ubalde announced that Leslie Rota is a new Board member for the Vallejo Cable Access Television (VCAT).  
Trustee Honeychurch commented that the American Cancer Society Relay for Life walk held at SCC was really inspirational.  He stated that the College was complimented highly for its participation and especially the Grounds staff.  
Board President Wilkerson recessed the regular meeting at 7:28 p.m. 

12.
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator

Agency Negotiator: Richard Christensen, Ed.D.


Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers—Local 39

(b)
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release

Board President Wilkerson called the Closed Session to order at 7:40 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 8:00 p.m.
13.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Wilkerson reconvened the regular meeting at 8:01 p.m. 

14. 
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Wilkerson reported that there was no action taken in Closed Session. 
15. 
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:02 p.m. 
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__________________________________APPROVED_________________________________

JERRY R. WILKERSON
                                         PAULETTE J. PERFUMO, Ph.D.

PRESIDENT                                                                    SECRETARY 
